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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Monday, November 1, 2021
Meeting Location: John Bauer Senior Center 17 West Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Peter Bogren, Jr., Chairman




 Julia N. Pingitore, Vice Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Clerk
Town Administrator:

 Carol L. Riches, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.
AMC one day liquor license
· Kay Flint – present from Anna Maria College
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the request from Anna Maria College for a one day liquor license on November 3, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (PB)  Will this be the same set up for a beer garden as with your past events?
· Kay Flint, replied yes, it will be set up exactly the same as our previous events.
Recommendation from the insurance advisory committee  
· Peter DeFlorio, member of the Insurance Advisory Committee presented the following letter: 

· The Insurance Advisory Committee met with three different providers this year to discuss health insurance plans for the Town employees and retirees. For the first time we reached out to Hampshire County Group Insurance Trust. The Committee felt that this would have been a good fit for us however the Executive Board for the Trust decided that with these uncertain times during COVID they were not going to take on any new members so this may be an option that the Committee revisits in a few years.

· We had MIIA come in with a representative from Blue Cross and Blue Shield  to present us with a plan. This plan unlike our current plan would have no deductible and would put copays in place. This plan would put us on an eighteen month program so that we can get onto a fiscal year renewal versus our current calendar year and would provide a decrease in our current premium by 6.61%

· We then met with the Alera Group (formerly Lively Insurance) and they presented a renewal with our current provider Harvard Pilgrim. The renewal plan is structured the same as last year and would be an increase of 6.61% over our current rates. This would continue with the third party wrap around policy with RSI (Reimbursement Specialist Inc) and the debit card system which was put in place last year for employees to use to pay their deductibles. 
· After all plans were presented the Committee members returned to their respective departments to present the information that was given. The Committee then met for a final time to vote on which plan we would move forward with. The Committee voted in favor of going with Blue Cross and Blue Shield for both the employees and retirees’ health insurance through MIIA. 

· The change will take place starting January 1, 2022 and is contracted for 18 months. This will allow us to move towards a fiscal year renewal plan. This will ultimately assist the Town in the budgeting process as well. 
· Taking into consideration the 6.60% increase that we would have seen for next year if we stayed with Harvard Pilgrim and the 6.61% decrease that we will get with Blue Cross and Blue Shield we will see an overall 13.21% decrease in our health insurance premium from last year for the active employees. 
· For the retirees they will also see a reduction in premiums with Blue Cross and Blue Shield. There are two plans for the retirees. One will see a 27.5% decrease and the other plan will be a 10.03% decrease. 

· At this point in time, we would like to request that the Board of Selectmen accept the recommendations of the Insurance Advisory Committee for the 2022 employee and retiree health insurance plans. 
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the recommendation of the Insurance Advisory Committee for the employee/retire health insurance Starting January 1, 2022. Unanimous, all in favor. 
Meeting with School Committee members
· Karl Ottmar and Scott Runstrom, were both present from the School Committee. 
· (PB)  We used to meet regularly with our school committee members. I would like to get back into meeting on a more regular basis just to get an update on the school’s side of things.

· Karl Ottmar, stated that they are just getting ready to start the budgeting process. The regional agreement is a work in progress. We have nine new committee members so we are going to go through the agreement with everyone. It seems one of the main issues with the agreement  is the size of the committee and the ability to be able to withdraw from the district should a town decide to do so. If there is anything else that you would like to see put forward just let me know. The other topic being worked on is with the facilities in creating a capital project list. It’s been hit and miss across the district recently and we want to make sure the town is in line with what the district is saying.
(PB)  At the budget round table this topic always comes up. A five to ten year projection is always requested from the school. At our last meeting we voted to approve the last list that was put through. This is a ten year plan.
(CR)  Do you recall any projects for Paxton for 2023 because we are working on our capital project list now. 
Scott Runstrom, explained that this was discussed at a public meeting so I can send you that document.

(PB)  Any discussion with the Superintendent position?
Scott Runstrom, stated that has come up and we will be looking to put together a search  committee.
Karl Ottmar, stated that a search committee will get things moving  and we may look for an Ad hoc committee for different parts of the process. It may go through a management hiring process with an RFP process. The goal is to have the new Superintendent in place by the spring before the end of the school year.

(PB)  We have not had an outside member in many years. Any insight on a person from inside?
Karl Ottmar, stated we are not sure at this point. Our search will be going on at the same time as the city of Worcester,  so it will be two large school districts searching at the same time.
Scott Runstrom, stated that legal affairs is opening up the union bargaining. Also, the  Education subcommittee is looking at equality across the district at the middle schools with the language and music programs. 
(PB) During negotiations just remind your chair that I am the Select Board chair for the five towns so I would just like to be updated.

(JP) I would like to thank you for the job that you are both doing. The last couple of years have been a very tough.

(PB)  It is a thankless job and it’s easy to sit back and criticize but you had to make a lot of difficult decisions in the past couple of years. Tonight, we will be discussing the budget task force and we will vote to support only a 2 ½ percent increase from the school this year. I would like to do a meeting like this every couple of months just to keep things up to date.
Karl Ottmar, stated that lastly in regard to the federal funds that are coming up could we see if we can match that up?
(JP)  We are entertaining projects right now, so we will be sure to bring that up to the committee.
COVID update
· (JP)   -  just a spattering of cases has come in.
          - cases have dropped off significantly. 
          - A couple of cases with kids in day cares and camps. 
          - The FDA has approved ages 5 to 11 for the Pfizer vaccine. 
          - Hopefully Rutland will be available for those clinics and also, we want to work
            within the schools to do some clinics.
          - Rutland is still providing boosters for both Pfizer and Moderna.
          - Immunocompromised individuals may be looking at  a 4th shot.
          - One other concern is that in December the contract tracing collaborative is 
             looking to go away so that will put more work back on the communities.
Accept resignation of Dennis Harney as the Town’s plumbing inspector
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to accept with regret the resignation of Dennis Harney as the Town’s Plumbing inspector.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Appoint Matthew Seymour as a Per Diem Police Officer

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to appoint Matthew Seymour as a Per Diem Police Officer.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Request to place trailer on 118 West St

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the request to place a Trailor at 118 West St during construction of a new home.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
· (JP)  What is the septic situation? 
· (PB) I would trust that the Board of Health will take that up. Recommend a three month timetable with a review to extend up to two years if needed.
Wachusett Regional Task Force

· (PB)  The Town Administrators and the Board of Selectmen from the district have asked that we request the Wachusett Regional School District to only raise the school budget by 2½ percent for FY23. I would like to make a request for a vote from our Board to support this request of the Wachusett Regional Task Force.
· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the motion to sign the letter to agree to the 2 ½ percent increase over the current budget for FY23.  Open for discussion.  . 
· (JP)  I don’t like to come out and ask for a number to start. It’s not an overall number because the assessments are different for each school in the district.  A 2½ percent to the school could be a 6 percent increase to Paxton. If we sign on saying we are requesting the 2½ percent it would be hard to ask to come down later on.
· (PB) I do feel it is the school committee’s responsibility to bring the budget forward. I don’t have an issue signing such a letter since it is a request. I feel it gets the message out there.
· (JP) Can we modify it to say within 2½ percent and not up to 2½ percent? 

· (KH)  I’m concerned we are showing our hand before the game. Concerned that they will take the 2½ percent and go for 3 percent.

· (PB) Historically the school will get 3 towns on there side and will look at what the 4th town can afford and get down to that number and the 5th town can be left hanging out there. The school committee has no obligation to follow our recommendation.
· (KH) I think that in the collective bargaining this would give the committee a stance to say that this is all we are looking to get.
· (PB) I would like to see us vote to join the group and see where it goes. I think it sends a message to the school that we are in a pinch and we could use your help. The motion would be to sign onto a letter worded within 2½ percent. Unanimous vote.
Landscaping proposal of the Town Common

· (KH) We have a retired horticulturalist who would like to take on updating the area around the monuments on the Town common.
· (PB)  It would be good to see a plan of what they would like to do before we move forward.
· (KH)  I will reach out to him and ask him to present a formal plan at our next meeting.
· (JP)  Please ask him to consider the daffodils that have ben planted and be respectful to that.
Meeting Minutes

· Motion (JP) seconded (KH) to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes from October 18, 2021.  Unanimous, all in favor. 
Town Administrators resignation 

· (CR) I have filed a letter with the Town Clerk that I intend to retire at the end of next February. My contract states that I need to give a least a 60 day notice but I didn’t feel that was enough time. I will use some vacation time in February. I would recommend getting a search committee in place and I would like to present some individuals as members for that committee.
· (PB)  For our next meeting on  November 15th we can work on setting the committee in motion. One of my proudest achievements was hiring you as our Town Administrator.
Town Administrators update

None
Public sessions

1.  Scott Runstrom, stated that when I was on the Board of Selectmen one of our best decision was hiring Carol as the Administrative Assistant.

2. Robin Tasca, stated that the Memorial Day Committee was concerned about the landscaping on the common. We do take care of all the plantings for the Memorial Day events. 
(PB)  Could you join us for the presentation on the common at our meeting on November 15th? I would also like to thank you for assisting with the hearing impaired and helping us to better serve that community.
3. (JP)  Update on the ARPA committee. The committee has been very active. We have put a lot of information up on the town’s website. There is a page that identifies what the committee is doing and that we are looking for public input. There is a rating scale that we set up to rate and prioritize the projects which will then be brought to the Board of Selectmen. 
· Adjourned Meeting at 8:01pm, Unanimous all in favor. (JP) yes, (KH) yes, (PB) yes.
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday, November 15, 2021, at 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list
Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes
Respectfully submitted,
Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant
